



BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 18 June 2020, through online conferencing under s78 of The Coronavirus Act 2020.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bright, Cohen (chair), Edmunds, Gardiner, Glover, McKillop and Steptoe (vice-chair). 

Attending:	I. King (Parish Clerk). County and District Councillor Steptoe. 

Apologies:	Councillor Bond; District Councillors Efde, Lucas-Gill, McPherson and Williams.  
 	

MINUTES

20.78          The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a.		The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05pm. 

20.79	       To receive apologies for absence.
       a.    Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.80	To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a.	Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Council. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the issue was considered at District Council.  
b.  Councillors Ashdown and Glover declared an interest in item 20.87e.

20.81       To approve the minutes of the Council meeting held 14 May 2020 
a. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Glover that the minutes be approved. For 8, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.82 	The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. No Parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

20.49 20.83        Governance matters
a. Noting that there were no recommendations and also having identified a  correction to the date of the review of salaries, which was in 2019 not 2018, it was proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor Bright that the Council receive the internal auditor’s report for 2019-20. For 8, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 
b. Annual Governance and Accountability Return for 2019-20:
(i) Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the Annual Governance Statement for 2019-20 be approved. For 8, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 
(ii) Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the Annual Accounting Statement for 2019-20 be approved. For 8, against 0, abstained 0; carried.  The Clerk was thanked for his work in preparing this document.
(iii) The dates for the public consultation period on the draft AGAR and vouchers would be 1 July – 12 August 2020.
c. The Clerk outlined early preparations anticipating an eventual release of the Play Area and Parish Hall from coronavirus lockdown.
d. The annual inspection by Playsafety Ltd of the Barling Play Area having been circulated, this was noted. There were no recommendations.
e. Proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the following recommendations by the Wildlife Reserve Committee be approved, as follows. For 8; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
(i) A new mower head for the Stihl strimmer be purchased at a coat of approximately £35+VAT;
(ii) 2 replacement life-belt rings would be purchased;
(iii) The Clerk to investigate the cost of replacing open-topped waste bins with sealed-top bins and report back;
(iv) A report to be brought to the next Council meeting offering costed options for commissioning a Phase 1 Habitat Survey of the flora and Fauna;
(v) Specialist firms be invited to tender for the work to remove up to 20 conifer trees on the eastern boundary of the reserve;
(vi) A quote of £133 + VAT for the emptying of the cesspool/septic tank be accepted;
(vii) Costed options to be brought to Council for branded hi-viz waistcoats of mainly extra-large size;
(viii) Exploratory work to be done on instituting a pedestrian entrance to the car park, alongside work to fit a Radar key or similar mechanism to the inner car park gate to allow easier access by people in wheelchairs/disability scooters;
(ix) Two heavy-duty plastic “People at Work” signs or similar would be purchased;
(x) On the next full Council agenda should be a debate to resolve the purpose and function of the Reserve: whether this is to be a general open area; a wildlife reserve or a combination of the two.

20.84     Financial matters
a. The Clerk reported that online banking was working well, although there was some confusion about whether the bank was treating his setting-up of the payments each month as one authorisation (he was an authorised user, not a signatory). He would pursue the matter with the bank and report back.
b. The bank reconciliation to 31 May 2020 would be circulated to members.  This reported an adjusted bank balance at that date of £55,207.79.  It was noted that the second of two tranches of the annual precept was due before the end of the month.
c. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the schedule be approved. For 8; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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20.85        Events and projects 
a. The Quiz Night was now provisionally scheduled for 31 October 2020 in place of 24 October. Before this went ahead, a risk assessment and plan to accommodate sufficient guests would need to be in place. The matter will be reviewed at the July meeting.
b. The photography competition for 2020 had been launched in May and there had been a positive response on social media but it was too early in the year to expect entries at this stage. 
c. The Clerk had circulated a draft 2021 calendar in the Council's preferred A3 format and with the requested adjustments to the space for appointments. The front cover was a depiction of the village sign, which design had been commissioned by the Parish Council some years before and which the Council believed it owned the rights to reproduce. It was reported that the total design and print cost for 150 copies would be £429 excluding VAT. At a sale price of £7.99, it would be necessary to sell 54 copies to break even. Subject to proof reading and minor amendments of contact details and the assignment of attributions of photographs, it was proposed by Councillor Edmunds, seconded by Councillor Gardiner that the project be approved to print. For 8; against 0; abstained 0. Carried. 

20.68 20.86        Planning matters
a. 20/00498/FUL: an application for a single storey extension to the rear of 37 Church Rd. The Council would offer no comment. 
b. There was no progress to report on the signage to the footpath near Roach Farm but the previously locked gate near Roper's Farm had now been unlocked.
c. Regarding Barling landfill site:
(i) The Clerk reported on telephone conversations with Mr Charles Tabor of Tabor Farms and Mr Philip Burns of Oldbury Farm. The haul road serving the site is owned by Mr Arnold of Oldbury Farm. Under the terms of the granted planning permission the road must be removed, at Enovert’s expense, within 12 months of the completion of all replenishment soils being delivered to the landfill site. Tabor Farms Ltd own much of the land immediately adjoining the haul road. There are currently two options for the land occupied by the haul road once it is removed. The first option is held by Tabor Farms to purchase the land; there is a second option for development rights (unspecified). The Barling Marsh landfill site will revert to arable use. The landowner’s view is that the site will never need future topping up of soils to make up for settlement; nor would this be allowed without additional permissions being granted. Mr Burns had said that they had been approached previously by Essex County Council to explore the potential of the site to become a Country Park. The landowner did not have a view on this beyond the fact that the access to the site via existing made-up roads was very poor and would be inadequate to support access to a Country Park. The haul road could not serve this purpose because it is single track with passing places. The landfill site had not received as many deliveries in recent weeks owing to the coronavirus. During this time many more people had been using the haul road for leisure purposes. However the number of lorries using the haul road would now revert to between 30 and 100 per day on weekdays (between 15,000 and 20,000 lorry visits over the next 2 years) and there was a significant public safety concern as the hedges which had been planted to offer screening to local residents often served to conceal pedestrians and cyclists using the road. There had already been some near misses. Given that the road had seen one fatality some years ago, Mr Burns requested that the Parish Council use its social media outlets to advise local residents of the need to keep completely off the haul road on weekdays. In terms of the value of the haul road for leisure, he agreed that this provided some safer space for recreation than the narrow country roads of the parish. However, Mr Burns suggested that there were public footpaths which run close to the haul road for most of its route and within 200 metres. His view was that these would be adequate for recreational purposes.
(ii) The Clerk was requested to make enquiries about preserving the hedgerows and badger setts along the haul road.
d. There had not yet been sufficient time to consider making a renewed approach to Anglian Water regarding the possibility of a wooden bridge from the wildlife reserve to the sea wall.

20.87 Clerk’s report and correspondence
a. Much of the Clerk’s time had been taken up since the last meeting with matters concerning the advertising and short listing for his position. 
b. The Hall Manager had requested that the storage area behind the Parish Hall should be rejigged to include new secure storage for the equipment of regular users of the hall.  She was invited to bring forward costed proposals.
c. It was agreed that there would be no need to take up the offer of one metric tonne of road salt for the 2020-21 winter.
d. The clerk was in discussion with the head teacher of Barling Magna primary Academy regarding firming up costings for the new defibrillator.
e. Councillors Ashdown and Glover declared an interest in this item. Mr Barry Ashdown had written with an estimate of the cost of replacing the whole of the fencing on the North East side of the land at the Parish Hall. The clerk was instructed to look at how this task might be tackled in stages and then to report back to Council.
f. The clerk reported that, although a report had been submitted to Essex Highways in January 2020, the damaged kerbstone immediately outside the Parish Hall driveway remind in an upturned state. Councillor Steptoe had kindly sought a report from Essex Highways and hopefully this will be available for the July meeting. 

20.88 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Councillor Steptoe reported on behalf of District Councillor McPherson.  She had pressed the Leader of Essex County Council on road safety connected to the Barrow Hall Road development but had received no further assurances. The District Council’s enforcement team were investigating potential unlawful development behind Baldwin's. Concealed cameras had managed to catch fly tipping, leading to successful prosecutions within the past month. She requested that the Parish Council should consider contributing the cost of two cameras, at a total cost of £200 pounds, to aid this process. This would be on the next agenda. 
b. District Councillor Steptoe invited the Council to note that the householder responsible for waste was equally liable for those who then dumped it illegally. The Castle Road tip in Rayleigh was now open again. There had been a 30% increase in domestic waste processed by the District Council during the lockdown and members of the public were thanked for their patience with waste collection crews. It was hoped that the bulky waste collection truck visiting Great Wakering once per month would recommence soon. Councillor Steptoe reported that the District Council had successfully administered government flow-through grants of £18 million to qualifying businesses within the district, achieving a 94% success rate. He requested help in tracking down the three registered businesses in Barling which had not yet applied for the available funds. Travellers which had settled temporarily in Rayleigh had been moved on. Counsellor Steptoe requested assistance in identifying photographic evidence of previous yellow lines on the corner of Little Wakering Road as it became Barling Road opposite the Parish Hall, as Essex Highways disputed that yellow lines had ever been in position there.   
c. County Councillor Steptoe reported that a review of child safeguarding carried out by the County Council had not noted any increase in referrals of abuse during the lockdown. The extensive works to gas mains along Sutton Road and Southend Road in Rochford had been postponed. Each County Councillor was to be given a discretionary grant fund of £10,000 and the Parish Council could apply to Councillor Steptoe with a project, for example towards the cost of a defibrillator and training in its use, which he would consider when all bids were received.  
d. Members asked Councillor Steptoe to arrange for the investigation of building works apparently taking place at the former Mummery’s site at the corner of Barling Rd and Barrow Hall Road. The road signage along Barling Road between the equine vet and Shopland Road encouraged drivers to vary their speeds at risk to other road users and this was being looked at. Members also requested that enforcement officers should take a keen interest in works currently in hand at 1 Kingsmead Cottages as the neighbour, Mrs Perryman, had shared her concerns with the Parish Council regarding potential structural damage to her party wall.

20.89 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· Thursday, 25 June - Extraordinary Council Meeting (appointment of Clerk), to be followed by a meeting of the Baring Magna Parish Hall Committee (charity)
· Thursday, 9 July – Full Council 
· Monday, 27 July – Personnel Committee 

20.90        Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.91        Staffing matters
     a.  The chairman briefed members on the recent work of the personnel committee in receiving and short listing from the 25 applications received for the post of Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer. Five candidates had been shortlisted, from which one had dropped out following receipt of an improved job offer elsewhere. The remaining shortlisted candidates will be interviewed on Tuesday 23 June and recommendations would be brought to an extraordinary meeting of the Parish Council on Thursday 25 June in the hope that an offer of employment might be made.

20.92       The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
a. Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.05pm, thanking members for their attendance.



*  *  *  *  *  *  *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power           321.11 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity             31.25 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas             45.96 

Direct Debit British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone             49.43 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

BACS A. Ashdown Reimbursement for VE Dance purchases             90.88 

BACS R. Gardiner Substitute payment             42.52 

BACS G.Gates Salary           416.25 

BACS I.King Salary           745.60 

BACS Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions           230.71 

BACS Playsafety Ltd RoSPA annual inspection of play area              82.20 

BACS W & H (Romac) Ltd Street lighting repairs           251.40 

BACS Auditing Solutions Ltd Internal audit           534.00 

BACS I.King Expenses to 18.6.20             10.80 

Debit card Amazon business Stationery 17.63

Debit card Zoom 1 month subscription due 2.6.20             14.39 

Total payments  £2,890.13


